CREEK COUNTY RURAL WATER DISTRICT #2
BOARD OF DIRECTORS MEETING

July 11, 2017
The meeting was called to order at 5:30 p.m. by Harvey Morris, President.  The roll was called and a quorum was recognized.
BOARD MEMBERS PRESENT:                                               BOARD MEMBERS ABSENT:

Harvey Morris, President

Bill Martin, Vice-President
Pat Scott, Secretary

Charles Volturo, Treasurer






Larry Bayouth, Member
Roy Kirby, Member
Bergen Young, Member 













 EMPLOYEES & GUESTS PRESENT:
District staff: Dorothy Greek, Manager: Ashley Wynn, Bookkeeper: Marty Lademann, Field Supervisor: John Leibherr, Asst Field Supt.: Joy Kotey, Engineer with Poe and Associates: Steve Harris, Attorney with Doyle, Harris, Davis & Haughey: David Reynolds and Martin Smith with Smith Communications.
2. PROJECT ENGINEER'S REPORT:

A. Joy Kotey discussed progress on the Creek 2 improvements:
Contract #1: Maguire Iron has completed the contract. The final inspection was done in late June. Liquidated damages will be assessed next month.
Contract #2: Cherokee Pride found the failure in the bore at Polecat Creek. They dug a deep pit off the side of the road at S 49th W Avenue to find that a weld failed on the joint, causing the pipe to blow apart when charged with water. Poe did not approve of the work done with the pit, and they tried to get the City of Sapulpa involved. The City of Sapulpa hired Meshek & Associates; they gave Cherokee Pride criteria for backfilling the pit and for shoring the trench. The City of Sapulpa approved the pit and entered into a two year maintenance bond with Cherokee Pride. On July 4, 2017, Cherokee Pride called the subcontractor, Synergy Underground, to repair the pipe. The repairs were made using an electro fusion machine. Cherokee Pride used poorly grated aggregate to backfill the pit, which Poe does not approve. Poe contacted Meshek, and they had approved of the aggregate used. Poe had originally asked Cherokee Pride to pull the 1000' ft of pipe and re-lay it. Poe informed Cherokee Pride that no payment will be made for any work on the pit until verification of the repair is received. The City of Sapulpa's stance is that Poe & Associates and the District are responsible for maintaining the Meshek design for the pit. The option of involving the bonding company to resolve this issue was discussed.
B.  Discussion/vote; on Pay Request #12 in the amount of $13,732.23 for Maguire Iron, Inc., as recommended by Joy Kotey, Engineer.
Motion:  by Pat Scott, second by Bergen Young, to approve Pay Request #12 in the amount of $13,732.23 for Maguire Iron, Inc., as recommended by Joy Kotey, Engineer.
For: Kirby-yes, Young-yes, Scott-yes, Bayouth-yes, Volturo-yes and Martin-yes.  Against: None 

Motion carried.
C. Discussion/vote; on Pay Request #12 in the amount of $4,691.10 for Cherokee Pride Construction, as recommended by Joy Kotey, Engineer.

Motion: by Larry Bayouth, no second, to not approve Pay Request #12 in the amount of $4,691.10 for Cherokee Pride Construction, as recommended by Joy Kotey, Engineer.

Motion died.

Motion: by Charles Volturo, second by Pat Scott, to approve Pay Request #12 in the amount of $4,691.10 for Cherokee Pride Construction, as recommended by Joy Kotey, Engineer.

For: Kirby-yes, Scott-yes, Volturo-yes, Martin-yes. Against: Young-no, Bayouth-no. Motion carried.
D.  Discussion/vote; on Pay Request #13 in the amount of $9,460.02 for Poe & Associates, Inc., as recommended by Joy Kotey, Engineer.

Motion: by Pat Scott, second by Bergen Young to approve Pay Request #13 in the amount of $9,460.02 for Poe & Associates, Inc., as recommended by Joy Kotey, Engineer.

For: Kirby-yes, Young-yes, Scott-yes, Bayouth-yes, Volturo-yes, Martin-yes Against: None

Motion carried.

E. Joy Kotey discussed a 320 ft bore with 14" poly pipe to be done at the 81st Street and 33rd West Avenue intersection. The board discussed the difference between laying a 14" line compared to a 12" line. It was agreed that bids would be taken for each size of pipe.
3. VISITORS' BUSINESS:

4. ATTORNEY REPORT:

Steve Harris discussed the possible sale of the property on Union Ave. The three most important things to look at are:

1. Tenants' right to the property: AT&T/Cingular is the only tenant left on the property. The District will 
need a release from the contract stating that the District will be free of any liabilities.


2. The value of the property.


3. The value of any revenue from the property.


David Reynolds with Smith Communications discussed a contract with Steve Harris. They are going to work 
together to prepare a contract in an agreeable form. A special meeting will be called for a discussion/vote on 
such contract.
5. WATER AND FIELD REPORT:  

A. Report and discussion from Field Supervisor, Marty Lademann.

 The overall water loss for the entire district is 11.31%. The Kellyville water loss is due to a leak that occurred at CCRWD #1 on June 15th-19th that drained the towers that serve our District. We were only able to take a minimal supply for 3 1/2 days. Tulsa North water loss is high due to continued flushing because of the construction work being done.
 The Madden line extension is almost complete; 200' of the 260' is in the ground. It should be complete and ready for testing in the next few days. The 6" line at Briar Creek addition has passed all tests and is in service. The 10" line on 33rdWest Avenue going north on 81st Street to Oak Leaf Estates has also passed all tests and is in service. There are 12 new housing developments, several waterline extensions, and line relocations that are in some form of development or communication with the District.
6. CONSENT AGENDA BUSINESS:
            6a. Regular Meeting Minutes of 06/13/17.
            6b. Treasurer’s Report (pages 2 thru 5) 

      
6c. Accounts Payable Report (pages 6)
      
6d. Transfer of Benefit Units & New Taps (page 7) 
Discussion/Vote:  The board members reviewed and asked questions regarding the Consent Agenda Business.
Motion: by Bill Martin, seconded by Bergen Young to accept the Consent Agenda Business. 
For: Kirby-yes, Young-yes, Scott-yes, Bayouth-yes, Volturo-yes, and Martin-Yes.   Against: None

Motion carried.
7.  PREVIOUSLY KNOWN BUSINESS OR OLD BUSINESS: 
A. Discussion/vote; on changes made to Employee Grievance Policy, as suggested at last month's meeting.

Motion: by Bill Martin, second by Roy Kirby, to approve the changes made to the Employee Grievance Policy, as 
presented to the Board.

For: Kirby-yes, Young-yes, Scott-yes, Bayouth-yes, Volturo-yes, Martin-yes Against: None

Motion carried.
B. There was a discussion on having UTS do a study on a fixed base network system for reading meters. It was decided that the District will proceed with the study of this system. A committee consisting of Charles Volturo, Harvey Morris, and Bill Martin will meet after the study to evaluate the cost effectiveness of moving forward with a fixed base system; they will then make a recommendation to the Board.
8.  UNKNOWN BUSINESS OR NEW BUSINESS:  
Charles Volturo reported that he is working on an analysis of the actual gallon capacity of the 81st Street water tower.
9. BOARD MEMBERS’ COMMENTS AND DISCUSSION: 
Bergen Young asked if there has been any recent communications with any representative with Briar Creek Development; there has been none.
10. MANAGER’S  REPORT: 
Dorothy reported that she, Cindy, John Liebherr, and John Church had visited Sapulpa Rural Water District to get a demonstration of their GPS program.  J.P.McDonald explained their system and how it works.  He also showed us some books that are a source for location of valves, etc., for map purposes. 
Marty is still going over the vendor list to identify the ones that we are using so we can eliminate any that we are no longer using.

Since our visit with Anita and Kelly (ORWA), Ashley has been working on scanning and organizing the suggested documents.  The storage company has not been contacted ; this will be done when we have a better idea of the documents that will need stored.

Anne Elfrink, the CPA our conducts the yearly audit between the District and Glenpool, will be in our office on July 13th to gather the information needed for the audit.  

We have some of the items already gathered for the storm shelter.  John Liebherr said that he would paint it, and  we need to get the dirt smoothed out around it and seed it. 

Taylor Pate is having some therapy done right now; he will call me when he is finished, and we will schedule the work to be done on the Kellyville Tower.

The City of Tulsa sent me a document which shows our water usage allotment through 2060.

11. ADJOURNMENT:
Motion: There being no further business, a motion was made by Larry Bayouth and seconded by Pat Scott to adjourn the meeting at 7:40 pm.   
For: Kirby-yes, Young-yes, Scott-yes, Bayouth-yes, Volturo-yes and Martin-yes.  Against: None.  
Motion carried.

Minutes recorded by tape and Ashley Wynn; reviewed by Dorothy Greek.
